

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting –September 9, 2008
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the Audeteria at Samuel S. Gaines Academy (due to flooding at the School Board Office/Board Room during Tropical Storm Fay) on September 9, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3





(arrived at 6:15 p.m.)




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARINGS (2)
Adoption of Final 2008-09 Millages and Budget
Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing.

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services/CFO/Acting Deputy Superintendent, came forward to discuss the roll-back rate, millage trend, and the impact that the proposed millage would have on homeowners.  

Board members discussed how education was funded in Florida, including the state equalization of general revenues which controls the millage that districts can levy by law.  Based on an overall decline in state revenues, the district’s current budget revenue for 2008-09 was estimated to be equivalent to the 2006-07 school year.  This equated to $21 million dollars less than in 2007-08.
Following Mr. Bargeron’s presentation, Chairman Hilson invited members of the public to speak since there were no further comments from board members, all of which had studied the budget over several months.
One speaker, Mr. Bryan Longworth, expressed his opinion by stating that citizens were not getting their money’s worth.  He asked for a budget cut and an increase in proficiency.  He stated private schools do a better job of educating children for less money.  Board members pointed out that the public school system was required to provide many more services than private schools.
Hearing no further comment from the audience, Chairman Hilson closed the public hearing.  Mr. Bargeron read the resolution determining the amount of revenues to be produced and the millage to be levied for the general fund, local capital improvement fund and for each district bond interest and sinking fund for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2008 and ending June 30, 2009.  For the record, the total millage rate to be levied was less than the roll-back rate by 10.148 percent.  Superintendent Lannon made the following recommendations.

Action: The superintendent recommended the Board approve
 the required local effort millage (5.249) as specified
 in the resolution (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the basic discretionary millage (.498) as specified 
in the resolution (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the supplemental discretionary millage (.188) as
specified in the resolution (Ingersoll/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the local capital improvement millage (1.750) as
specified in the resolution (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the final district budget ($566,226,699.75) for
SY 2008-09 (Carvelli/Hensley/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the resolution for final millage rates 09-09-08A
(Ingersoll/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

Action: The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the resolution for final budget (559,925,714.06)
09-09-08B (Miller/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
Public Hearing on the Adoption of School Board Policy #9.80 – (Comprises District’s Value Adjustment Board Policy) 
Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed adoption of policy #9.80 – Value Adjustment Board.  There were no comments received from the audience, consequently, 
the Chairman closed the public hearing.  There were no further comments from board members since the policy had been reviewed and discussed at a previous meeting.  The superintendent made the following recommendation.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt policy #9.80
 as presented (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

July 10, 22, 29, 2008, August 12, 2008 

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the July 10, July 22,

July 29, and August 12, 2008 meetings as presented (Miller/Hensley/
Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. OR St. Lucie County Reading Council Proclamation

Ms. Debbie Remington, President of SLC Reading Council, read a proclamation and presented board members with t-shirts that supported the improvement of reading comprehension by promoting reading for pleasure and affirming students’ participation in reading by declaring every Wednesday as “What are you reading”” day.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the proclamation


as presented (Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

 2. JM Literacy Proclamation

Dr. Miller read a proclamation designating September 9, 2008 as “Family Literacy Day in St. Lucie County.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the proclamation



as read (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
 3. BS Disability History and Awareness Weeks, September 28 – October 10, 2008
Mr. Bill Tomlinson, Director of Exceptional Student Education, explained to the Board that the 2008 Legislature had created Section 1003.4205 of the Florida Statutes called Disability History and Awareness Instruction.  Based on this new statute, district School Boards were required to designate the first two weeks in October each year as “Disability History and Awareness Weeks.”  During the two weeks, districts may provide disability history and awareness instruction in all K-12 public schools.  The purpose of the intensive instruction was to expand student knowledge, understanding, and awareness of individuals with disabilities, the history of disability, and the disability rights movement. 
Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the weeks


of September 28 – October 10, 2008 as Disability History and


Awareness Weeks (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).
STAFF REPORTS

 4. OR Curriculum Report – No report
 5. ML Superintendent’s Report -
a) Report on School Board Policy #3.23 - Emergencies


Superintendent Lannon gave the Board a status report on the district’s situation following Tropical Storm Fay.  He reviewed authority and actions taken per School Board Policy #3.23 entitled Emergencies.  School was closed for four days; 200 roads were under water in St. Lucie County; civic officials believed there should not be any buses or drivers out on the roads.  Three hundred district office employees were spread around at various school sites in order to continue their work.
Mr. Lannon thanked school and department personnel, executive council members, and mall/property business partners for their untiring and generous support so that schools could re-open and the system could continue to function. 
 Mr. Tim Bargeron reviewed the financial impact of recovery efforts which were estimated to be $5.1 million to restore the district office, all of which, except for approximately $32,000, would be covered by insurance and FEMA.  Mr. Lannon stressed that security at the office was a high priority—hundreds of workers were called in to eliminate damaged walls, carpet, tile, equipment, and furniture.  Mr. Lannon stated he was recommending the Board approve using a fast track (24/7) recovery method which was supported by the insurers due to the need to get back into the building as soon as possible.  This would be factored into the cost.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve



the 24/7 fast track method for restoration of the district

office in order to facilitate getting back into the


district administration office as soon as possible



(Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, board members expressed deep appreciation to Mr. Lannon and staff for their leadership and everything else they had done during the emergency situation.  It had been a heartwarming experience to see the rapid response of staff, volunteers, and the community at large.
MAKE-UP DAYS FOR SCHOOL CALENDAR
Since the Commissioner of Education had announced he would not be granting any waivers for school days missed due to Tropical Storm Fay, Mr. Lannon reviewed the proposed make-up days with the Board and stated he would be recommending that September 29, 2008, December 22-23, 2008, and March 30, 2009, be approved as make-up days under the consent agenda.

b) Amendment to Sprint Nextel Lease Agreement (See consent item #10)

Mr. Lannon briefed the Board about the revised Sprint Nextel Lease that had originally been approved on February 12, 2008.  Sprint Nextel Corporation had undergone a corporate turnover and all agreements were put on hold, all of which had to be renegotiated.  The amendment before the Board (see consent agenda item #10) was slightly different.  It contained a 30 year lease worth $10.5 million with a signing bonus of $3 million to be paid prior to September 15, 2009 (or next fiscal year).  The digital TV system upgrades had been removed from the lease (a $300,000 cost to the district).  

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the Sprint Nextel

Corporation lease amendment as presented and reviewed by Attorney

 Harrell and district technical staff (Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

c) Academic Business Plan (Including Targets and Key Indicators) FYI


Dr. Kathy McGinn provided the Board with copies of the Academic Business Plan, Superintendent/School Board Targets, and 2008 Key Indicators Report for their review. 

ACTING DEPUTY SUPERINTENDENT – Mr. Tim Bargeron

Mr. Lannon told the Board that Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services/CFO, would temporarily be undertaking the duties of Acting Deputy Superintendent (Deputy Superintendent Sandy Wolfe was on leave).   

CTA REPORT

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman expressed her willingness to keep the lines of communication open for the betterment of all teachers, students, and the community.

CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
consent agenda items #6 through #34 as presented
(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
 6.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 7.  SR Proposed Make-up Days for Tropical Storm Fay
 8.  TB Agmt. with FL Dept. of Community Affairs for Public Assistance Disaster Relief Funding – Tropical Storm Fay
 9.  TB ITB 09-02 Irrigation, Installation, and Repair Services

10. ML Amendment to Sprint Nextel Lease Agreement

11. OR Authorization to Advertise Public Hearing on Proposed Amendments to Student Progression Plan (Ref. 4.11)
12. OR Boys’ & Girls’ Club Mentoring Services Grant Proposal
13. OR Title II, Part D, Enhancing Education through Technology 

14. ML Eleventh Amendment to Transportation Disadvantaged Coordination Agreement
15. DC Approval of 2008-09 Updated Inserts for Bus Driver/Aide Handbook 
16. DC Approval of 2008-09 School Bus Routes 
17. KP Treasure Coast High School Band Trip to New York, NY- April 13-17, 2009 

18. BS Full Service Schools Agreement with St. Lucie County Health Department
19. KM Agreed Postponement of Consideration for Charter School Application of Imagine–Tradition, LLC
20. AG Extension of Agmt. for Engineering Testing Services with GFA International

21. AG Extension of Agmt. for Engineering Testing Services with A. M. Engineering & Testing  
22. AG Extension of Agmt. for Engineering Testing Services with Dunkelberger Engineering & Testing

23. AG Extension of Agmt. for Continuing Professional Architectural Svcs. with Harvard Jolly Architecture
24. AG Extension of Agmt. for Continuing Professional Architectural Svcs. with Florida Architects, Inc.

25. AG Extension of Agmt. for Continuing Professional Architectural Services with Donadio & Associates
26. AG Extension of Agmt. for Continuing Prof. Architectural Svcs. with Edlund, Dritenbas, Binkley Architects 

27. AG Spot Survey for Village Green Elementary Phase II Air Handling Units Replacement Project

28. AG Spot Survey for Southport Middle Phase II & III Air Handling Units Replacement Project 

29. Spot Survey for Forest Grove Middle Phase II & III Handling Units Replacement Project

30. Spot Survey for Bayshore Elementary Campus Wide Air Handling Units Replacement Project

31. AG Spot Survey for Port St. Lucie High Campus Wide Heating Ventilation Air Conditioning Retrofit Project,

              Cable TV, Fire Alarm,and Classroom Audio Visual Systems Projects

32. DH Interlocal Agreement for Water and Wastewater Service – West Gate K-8 School and Manatee Academy
33. DH Interlocal Agreement with St. Lucie County for Bus Stop Locations  
34. DH Service Agreement with Treasure Coast Officials Association, Inc.

GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

Mr. Marty Sander, Executive Director, updated the Board about the Southbend K-8 variance situation with the City of Port St. Lucie and the elimination of approximately 30 bus routes for the 2008-09 school year.  This was due to a tremendous effort of working with people and looking at all transportation issues not in law or policy.  Board members appreciated the department’s hard work and Mr. Sander’s continued communication with other governmental agencies in an effort to find solutions.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Mr. Tim Bargeron discussed current enrollment (39,716 students) which was significantly lower than the 41,500 estimated by the state.  However, staff had been hired based on student assignment information for the 2008-09 school year, thus, over hiring and budget shortfalls were under control.  There would be some shifting of staff from school to school—a process that was to begin immediately.
Dr. Carvelli asked to see a comparison of this year’s eleven day (student) count vs. last year’s eleven day (student) count.
FACILITIES REPORT

No report.
INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY SERVICES DEPARTMENT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley reported on the Greater Florida Consortium of School Boards’ recent meeting and the 2009 legislative program priority outcomes.  She asked the Board to approve the three additional items that were added—strategic planning, school calendar/year/week, and charter schools; a change from last year (see page 3 in supplemental minutes packet).

Action:
The Board approved the three additional legislative 

priorities as described by Mrs. Hensley by general

consent. 
The Consortium’s executive board had held a separate meeting during which they worked on designing a mission statement unique to the eleven member group.  It was determined that non-member districts would not be part of the advocacy visitation groups or their message.
Dr. Carvelli congratulated Mrs. Hensley and Ms. Hilson on their successful re-election as School Board members.

Mr. Ingersoll reminded everyone that September 22, 2008 was the Second Harvest Food Bank Day at Fort Pierce Central High School and September 27, 2008 was the Big Brothers Big Sisters Bowl-for-Kids Sake fund raiser.

Dr. Miller asked if a board member would attend an HIV group meeting in Port St. Lucie on her behalf since she would be out of town.  The group had organized to try to solve the local HIV problem.  She agreed to provide board members with more information via email.
On a final note, Mrs. Hensley reminded everyone that the TCCC workshop on legislative priorities was scheduled for Friday, September 12, 2008 at 8:00 a.m.  Those priorities would then be presented to all entities on September 19, 2008 during the Breakfast of Champions meeting.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Parent Debra Hall asked that her middle school daughter be allowed to ride a bus from Lincoln Park Academy to the Boys’ & Girls’ Club.  Grandmother Mary Ingram also asked that her grandson be allowed to ride a bus from Lincoln Park Academy to the Boys’ & Girls’ Club.  Chairman Hilson indicatd their requests would be submitted to the transportation department.

Ms. Monette Wynn expressed appreciation to board members who had attended her Back-to-School Church “Bash”—100 book bags had been given away. 
ADJOURNMENT
Following disposition of all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the regular September 9, 2008 meeting at approximately 8:07 p.m.
























